TOWN OF PORT REXTON 

Minutes 

Regular Meeting 

Wednesday July 5, 2023
6:30 P.M. 
This meeting was held at the Council Chambers

Present at the meeting were:

Deputy Mayor Wanda Rex              Councillor Eldon Bannister             Councillor Janice Hayward             Councillor Chris Kelly                      Councillor Judy Lander                   Councillor Roland Taylor

Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long    Assistant Clerk Tina Toope  

Mayor Bailey was absent due to work commitments.
Delegations: Patricia Connolly 
                     Judy Cullen 

Deputy Mayor Rex called the meeting to order at 6:30pm, then asked for the adoption of the agenda for this meeting.

MOTION #46- 2023– Lander/Bannister; moved that the agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented.  All members present in favor, Motion carried. 
Deputy Mayor Rex then asked, if there are no errors or omissions, for a motion to adopt the minutes of the regular meeting held June 7, 2023.  

Motion 47- 2023 Bannister/Kelly; moved the adoption of the minutes of the meeting held on June 7, 2023. All members present in favor, Motion carried. 

Resident’s Concerns 
Ms. Pat Connolly was first to speak to the issues for which she has asked to present at this meeting, beginning with the amount of trailers located here and there around the community, and the fact that a camper trailer was placed on the property directly in front of her home on May 24th, which is, presumably, going to be used as a short-term rental, (Airbnb), in the near future. There are a number of concerns related to this. 
- At the present time, Ms. Connolly said, this totals at least six such trailers parked on properties from Ballett’s Lane to Long Lane in Port Rexton and being used on a regular basis. 
- A big concern is what is being done about sewage disposal, and is it even permissible under provincial regulations to be using those trailers without a proper sewage system installed. 
- Also, the housing shortage in this area has become a major issue, and here are people using everything they can buy up to use as short term rentals. 
- Another concern is that, not only is a trailer directly in front of her living room window a blemish on her lovely view but, as a property owner it is important to protect her investment. She also feels there will be a lack of privacy if this trailer becomes a rental.

- Another concern became evident when it was noted by someone  driving by a couple of trailers that there was a firepit left burning with no one there at the time to attend to it. 
Some discussion was held with during her presentation and Ms. Connolly was thanked for coming forward with her concerns and assured that wherever possible those concerns will be addressed by council.          

Ms. Judy Cullen then spoke to council about her concerns the situation where ATV’s are speeding around the community, on the roads, on the railway bed, and paths where people like to walk. Ms. Cullen suggested the RCMP be called to patrol the area and ticket the ATV drivers. Many of them are young kids who are not old enough by law to be even driving those big machines. The RCMP has been called before, but they have not been very successful trying to apprehend anyone because the drivers of the ATV’s are able to take off down roads and paths where they (RCMP), can’t follow them. This has been an issue for many years and many feel it’s the parents who should step up and prevent this from happening. If the machines were taken away form the children if not used with care and caution, then maybe this would be a deterrent and more care would be taken to handle the machines properly, to slow down and avoid main roads.
The condition of the roads through Port Rexton is also an issue.

It was explained that these roads are under the jurisdiction of the Department of Transportation and Infrastructure. Those are certainly in a most deplorable condition and nothing has been done to improve them for years, in particular since the Port Rexton Depot has been closed each year during part of the spring, the whole summer, and part of the fall season. During this time we are under the control of the Lethbridge Depot and nothing gets done in this area except the odd shovelful of asphalt in the random pothole. It seems our Provincial Government, Transportation Minister, our MHA, and any other powers that be, have forgotten we exist which is disgusting considering the millions of dollars they reap from this area’s tourism industry. 
To come to the point where a municipality has to have a town employee fill the deep holes in the Department of Highway’s roads to prevent residents and visitors from damaging their vehicles is beyond comprehension. 
Ms. Cullen was not aware that those were not our town roads and is adamant that she will be doing her best to spread awareness of this situation. She also suggested that a notice in the Enterprise may be helpful. Everyone present agreed that it is time to work together and support any correspondence, social media posts, photos, etc. and all attempts to get some action on this ongoing problem. All agreed to support any attempts to raise awareness of this problem and get some movement by government to upgrade these roads.          
Deputy Mayor Rex thanked the two ladies for coming and presenting their concerns to council and invited them to stay as audience for the remainder of the meeting. Both ladies thanked council members for hearing their concerns. Ms. Cullen had to leave and said goodnight to all. Ms Connolly decided to stay on for the rest of the meeting.  
REPORTS AND BUSINESS ARISING

Fire Department

The Clerk reported all is running well with the fire department and no member from the fire department could attend at this time. 
Waste Site 

The dumping area is filling up fast and will soon need another clean-up or push back of the garbage. There is obviously an issue with people dumping haphazardly for this to be a problem already after a major clean-up not too long ago so the question was why this is happening with a supervisor at the site who was hired to prevent this from happening. This situation will be monitored since a number of people have said they’ve been there and no one was at the site at the time to show them where to dump.  
Hike Discovery

Deputy Mayor Rex reported there have not been any meetings so nothing to report at this time.
Recreation Commission

Councillor Hayward reported that the recreation is busy preparing for Port Rexton Days which will be held July 14th to 16th, starting Friday with an adult dance at the Lion’s Club hall, Saturday will be the grand opening, naming of the Community Outdoor Park and cake cutting, followed by the outdoor games for both adults and children, a ball hockey game and water games on the rink. The recreation ladies will be running a BBQ all day long. There will be live music with local performers and the firemen will have a dart game and dunk tank there as well. There will also be a beer tent. 

On Sunday there will be old fashion games and races as well as the Bouncy Castle for the kids at the ball field, followed by T-Ball for the younger children and softball games for older children and adults. The BBQ will also be on site again. Notices will be posted with the details of the events.

With regard to the naming of the community park, Councillor Hayward said the discussion has been ongoing between the Rink Committee and the Recreation. The consensus was that the park should be named after Cecil Piercey for a number of reasons. The park is located right next to the area where, many years ago, Cecil got a group of young people together to play ball. This group became the Port Rexton Rebel’s who, for many years, were top notch ball players, winning many tournaments all around. Cecil coached table tennis for the students of Bishop White for many years during his teaching career. Cecil also had the distinction of being the first Mayor, (Chairman), of the Port Rexton Community Council when it was formed in 1969. Council’s opinion was that this couldn’t be a better choice and wholeheartedly supported the decision.   
The PL4C Program continues to be busy with meetings and planning. They had a meeting just last Thursday with the partners. There is a possibility of more funding soon. There will be more to report on this project later as things progress.  
Community Outdoor Recreation Park 

The report for the park is mainly included with the recreation report. Sods and remaining landscaping has been done and the building will be completed and the grand opening will occur on Saturday July 15th, at the beginning of the Port Rexton Days. 
Heritage Society

Councillor Lander, reporting for the Society, said their Canada Summer Jobs student will be starting work on Monday at the heritage hall so there will be regular hours of opening for the summer season. There were problems with the furnace blower and the Clerk called C & C Distributors to fix the problem. The invoice was sent to the society so it was then passed on to Council for payment. 
CORRRESPONDENCE 

- A letter was received from the Conservation Biologist with the Stewardship Association of Municipalities Inc. asking if Council would like to meet with them later in July to discuss the proposal previously submitted to the town for conservation, in particular the area in question, Devil’s Cove –Skiff Cove area. This area was discussed once again and, because this whole section borders and takes in part of private land in that area, a motion was made.
Motion 48- 2023 Lander/Kelly; moved the clerk will contact SAM Inc. and ask them to remove the Devil’s Cove area from the conservation proposal and redo the proposal with the other two areas, Skerwink and Salmon Cove River, and forward the proposal to Council for discussion at the next regular meeting.  All members present in favor, Motion carried. 

· A letter was received from Service NL giving Septic Approval for number 1 Mill Road. Information for file.

· A letter was received from Service NL giving Septic Approval for number 2 Newhook Road. Information for file.

· A letter was received from a resident who has a trailer placed on their property on Robin Hood Road, giving Council a heads up that in the fall there will be a septic system designed and placed there, as well. The plan is to eventually use the camper as an airbnb. No decision or further action will be required regarding this proposal until such time as the septic system design is in the hands of Service NL. Letter filed for later reference.

· Received from the Urban and Rural Planning Division, notice of changes to the Urban & Rural Planning Act. Information for file.
· Received, from Environmental Officer, Blair Hogan, a copy of the recent Waste Site Inspection, indicating that overall the site is looked after and in relatively good shape. Information for file.
-
Council members received an invitation from the Discovery Trail      Ground Search and Rescue to attend the grand opening of their new headquarters, located at 11 Town Street in Bonavista, on Saturday July 15, at 2:00 pm. Copied to members for their decision. 
FINANCES
The financial summary for June, as included in Council member’s meeting packages, was briefly discussed.

June invoices paid totalling                    $20,082.33
Preauthorized payments and transfers:       8,695.04 

                                           Total            $28,777.37
GIC re-invested: $25,923.83
Revenue received June 1- 30, 2023:        $16,982.11
(Taxes and fees and interest)

General operating account balance June 30, 2023: $103,744.70 

The Municipal Budget updated summary of expenses and balances as of June 30/23, as included in council members meeting packages, was briefly discussed. To date, all expenditures are well within budgeted allowances. 
Also included with this month’s information packages was a Municipal Budget Revenues Summary, showing the comparison between the estimated revenues and the actual revenues for the January to June period. The report shows that tax revenues and other projected income that has been collected to June 30th are well beyond half of the 2023 budgeted estimates.   

Motion #49 - 2023– Bannister/Taylor; resolved the acceptance of the monthly financial report, the budget update of expenditures and revenues, the approval for payment of all regular monthly bills, and confirms payment of related invoices as submitted that have been paid to date. All members present in favour, Motion carried.

GENERAL BUSINESS 

Regulations and Control
The Clerk informed Council that at the Profession Municipal Administrators Conference and training she attended recently there was a session provided on the new Tourism Act Regulation regarding short-term rentals. Again, there was very little helpful information given at this session, anymore than was provided at the virtual session she had attended earlier and Councillor Lander had attended as well. As Councillor Lander pointed out, there wasn’t even any consultation with Fire Services before the regulation was announced and they are the people who have to do inspections.  Municipalities Newfoundland and Labrador was also left out of any planning or discussion. The new regulation is at best, vague and non-committal, just saying all short-term rentals have to register, but no further instruction or guarantees given. It was said at the recent session that once every establishment is registered, the Department may, or may not, share this information with municipalities. This will really make it difficult in larger towns where not everyone knows who’s who or who owns what.

Further discussion was held on our own new town development regulations and how to ensure compliance with regard to sewage disposal, in particular with all the short-term rentals and airbnb’s that is increasingly becoming a problem for our community. A number of properties in question are camper trailers, which has been brought to the attention of Council in one of this evening’s presentations. The issue of proper sewage disposal for lived-in and/or weekend-use campers have been an on-going concern for council in the past and for neighbouring properties, as well. It was decided that it is time to clear up some of the ambiguity with this problem so a decision was made to take some action and request the relevant information. The Clerk will seek direction as to what is required under the provincial regulations for these campers so the request can be clear as to what is required.
Motion #50 - 2023– Lander/Taylor; be it resolved that the Council will write letters to the owners of a number of camper trailers, situated on private parcels of land around the community and occupied on a regular or part time basis. The letter will request documentation or confirmation, in writing, of the methods used for the disposal of sewage waste from those trailers. All members present in favour, Motion carried.

Roads and Grading 

The Mayor and Clerk have both been in contact with Chris Hiscock of Bayview Equipment Rental’s about getting him to grade our roads asking for a quote but have not received one to date. The road work can’t be put off much longer, the roads have to be graded before applying and spreading the gravel, there are roads that need pipes and/ or more extensive repairs and the flaked calcium has to be applied real soon. Regardless, if no response is received soon the road work will have to be done. 
Summer Parking
Port Rexton Brewing Co. has been in touch with the Clerk regarding planning they have been doing to purchase signage, and place it in strategic places, to try to solve some of the parking problems around the brewery during the summertime. They have drawn up a plan and have asked if Council would give some direction and assist with placing the signs once they have them. The main objective is to prevent any double parking in places which could block access and slow down the flow of traffic to and from the cove area, and in particular, to make sure any emergency vehicles have room to get through. They hope to provide signage which will guide people to park in alternate lots further away from the brewery. We are all aware of how everyone tries to park as close to their destination as possible, but with better signage and a little coaching the parking can become easier to control. Council agreed to help in any way possible with this plan. There were a few suggestions of placing signs saying vehicles will be towed at owner’s expense, particularly in the area where people tend to park on both sides of the road and ignoring any signage that is in place, however, an enforcement officer would be needed to monitor that situation. Hopefully new signage will help, in particular when there is a larger crowd during special events and such. 
No further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm, on a Motion 2023(51) Hayward/Lander. 

The next Council meeting will be the first Wednesday of next month, on August 2nd. 
____________________                     ____________________

Mayor Dean Bailey                                  Clerk/Manager Lois Long
